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Planning and Transport Committee Meeting
Monday 20th May 2013
At 7.30 pm in the Village Hall
Minutes
Present: Cllr Heeley, Cllr Beglan, 


Members of the public: Nick Keeley (Assistant Planning Officer, Barratt’s Homes), Paul Richmond (in house Architect, Barratt’s Homes), John Cover (Technical Director, Barratt’s Homes), Norman Cooper (HCRA), Bill Cutting (Sandgate Conservation Society), 
Cllr Whyberd.

Clerk: Rebecca Luckin

1. To consider accepting apologies for absence 
Cllr Britt (holiday), Cllr Cook, Cllr Turley (work commitments)
The Planning Committee meeting was unable to take place, due to the absence of three members.  Cllr Heeley welcomed representatives from Barratt’s Homes and opened the meeting for general discussion.

Cllr Heeley - Thank you for attending, apologies from those that are not present, lack of numbers does not mean lack of concern or interest.  The project got off to an unfortunate start when trees were cut down, without residents being aware that it would happen, followed by burning on site and work regularly commencing at 7.15am.  The community has accepted that development is going ahead, the Parish Council and residents wish to communicate and share their views with Barratts.

John Cover - it is not unusual for local people to want to know what is going on.  The site was cleared quickly to fit in with ecology timescales.  Had Barratt’s not managed to get the necessary licences in place, we would have significantly delayed the build programme.  It was done within statutory legislation, but there was not time to communicate with those around the site.  Trees around the site  needed removing.  

Cllr Beglan – burning on the site should not have taken place, heavy, unpleasant smoke lasted two weeks.  

John Cover - Contractors did apply for an exemption licence from the Environment Agency, which was granted, but following complaints of smoke causing nuisance, vegetation was then removed from site.  (Lee Money reports that an Abatement Notice was served on Barratt’s head office, in order to stop the burning of vegetation).

Cllr Beglan – there is a communication problem.  



Paul Richmond – I would like to explain the scheme to neighbours before it goes to planning and take on board comments prior to the planning application.  We would like to meet the Parish Council again and introduce the site manager, show the programme of works and communicate the sequence of operations, ie road traffic management.
Cllr Heeley – we would welcome it.  

Paul Richmond - it has helped with past schemes.  

Paul showed board plan of site layout showing 78 houses, with 18 affordable houses in two groups of nine, and the Children’s Park on the edge of development.  
He displayed a board showing the highways scheme, which Councillors had not previously seen.  The road will be widened to the south, with a footway being created to the north.  

Cllr Beglan – the bus stop is situated on a blind bend, but difficult to find a better position.  

Norman Cooper – exiting from Hampers Lane is difficult due to site lines.  

Paul Richmond – pushing the junction forward should improve the site lines.  

Norman - the bus stop is further for people to walk from Hampers Lane.  

John Cover – all these things are a compromise, the consultants were the highway and transportation consultants who have been involved for some time, the scheme has evolved, all other options have been considered, it will need to be approved before s278 can commence.  There is a rigorous process of the highway authority investigating the design.  Bus Companies will not want to go into the development.  Underground tanks on site have been donated to Worthing Borough Council, they are old war time defences.  

Cllr Heeley – regarding the road plan, we are concerned that the entrance is close to Hampers Lane, reducing visibility.  

John Cover - The highway authority specified the site of the entrance.  

Norman  - the traffic travels quickly and cars will need to brake hard to enter the site.  

Cllr Whyberd – are you using the present entrance to the site?

John Cover - no, it is too close to the Kennels.  

Norman – the kennels building is quite close to the highway, which may reduce visibility for drivers from the site.  

John Cover – we cannot always achieve the standards specified, but have to achieve the safest option.  
Norman - there is a footpath link onto Hampers Lane.  
Paul Richmond – it is more for visitors from outside the area to visit the park, rather than new residents to access Hampers Lane.  
Norman – maintenance of Sandgate Park will be Barratt’s responsibility.  The footpath will join with NT land.  

Bill Cutting – a footpath will be needed at either end, but we will be looking for a spur off current footpath plan and are asking NT for a further permitted footpath.  It is not sensible to encourage walkers into Sandy or Hampers Lane, it’s too narrow.  We looked at a E/W footpath.  






Cllr Heeley – lanes have evolved over time, some are footpaths and some bridleways, all privately owned and not maintained by WSCC which could be an issue for Barratt’s.  Residents of Sandy Lane may object.  The proposed foot exit is opposite Badgers Holt, which has foot access by agreement with HDC, bicycles would not be allowed.  The planning inspector suggested that Badgers Holt would provide access to Storrington, which brings into question the access issues in the lane.  

Nick Keeley – the pattern of footpaths is negotiable and could be reviewed.  

Bill – we are happy to be flexible, but do not wish to see non-native trees.  

Cllr Heeley – how do you see the mix of new residents?  
Paul Richmond – predominantly larger houses, a mix agreed with the Local Authority.  Elevations show David Wilson designs, reasonably up market, larger units.  There will be no difference in design between open market and affordable houses.  Render on brick work and a mixture of stone facing, mixing traditional Sussex materials with contemporary. The Barratt’s development in Southwater is in the early stages, Horley has a site under way, and Worthing also.  

Cllr Beglan – I could not find a lighting specification, I’m concerned regarding light pollution.  


Worthing site plans were shown to Councillors, demonstrating the type of lamp, with light reflected down and forward.  

Cllr Heeley – does it have to be lit?

John Cover – yes, new residents like lit streets.  Remote footpaths would not be lit.  Distance between lamp posts will be set at a design standard, maybe 15m, hooded lamp arrangement.  Lighting only in the area of housing, not the park area, so as not to encourage use after dark.  Social houses lead onto the play area, windows will overlook the play area.  

Cllr Heeley - concerned regarding proximity of pond to play area.

John Cover - appreciated the point and would consider fencing the pond off and/or planting reeds and dense vegetation around the edges.  Stabilisation works include a lot of land drainage into the ponds.  

Bill – concerned regarding steep slope into the pond, but would not wish to lose trees to reduce the slope.  

Cllr Heeley – regarding affordable housing, can you explain the decision to site houses in blocks?  

Paul Richmond - nine is not a large number, they are reasonably distributed throughout the site, terraced and close together for easy management administered by a housing association.  
Cllr Whyberd – how solid is the offer of affordable housing, will numbers be reduced?  
Paul Richmond – we would not renege on the provision of affordable housing, we have a legal agreement that requires us to provide the affordable housing.  Housing associations wish to fill houses as quickly as possible.  
John Cover – We expect all houses to be built and sold within 2.5 years.   We have obtained licences to demolish buildings, concrete slabs have been broken up and crushed by a ground improvements contractor, who will deliver the area as a building site to Barratts.  The front tank is approx. 60 feet deep, blocks will be removed, subsidence will be prevented with use of a geo-textile membrane and soil will be placed over the area to prevent anything from falling into any potential voids below.  The extent of the hole is not quite known, a concrete slab will be cast over the area, houses that sit over the site will have reinforced concrete foundations.  There will be some noise when compaction is taking place, monitoring equipment will be placed nearby, vibration will be monitored and construction will be stopped if the monitor indicates that there will be any damage to nearby houses.  A British Standard will be used when assessing the effect of vibration.  Cllr Jenkins’ house will be used as a monitor.  

Cllr Heeley – the site can now be seen from Hampers Lane, we would like to see screening reinstated.  Two separate plans show different number of trees.

Nick Keeley – we will send the landscape planning proposal to send to the Clerk.  British native species will be planted to replace those removed.  The planting layout has been agreed with HDC, any tree that dies within 5 years will be replaced.  

Bill – we are waiting for notes from the landscape architect, including tree density as discussed at a recent meeting, if not sufficient, further planting will take place.  Semi mature oaks will be planted to the east of the site.  
Paul Richardson – we may not to use oaks, perhaps another indigenous species.  
Cllr Beglan –25 years of maintenance is specified in the plans, what will be involved?

John Cover – a management plan will be provided by the landscape architect (Alistair), Barratts will set up a local maintenance agent and local residents will be represented on the panel, Barratts will set up the fund for maintenance.  
Bill – SCS will not want to get involved with a management company, they were led to believe that the land would be transferred to HDC and would like HDC to own the land ultimately.

John Cover – we will look at it in the future.  
Bill – once it is in the public domain, it is up to the public to decide what to do with it.  Soil at the top of site is not local soil, it has been restored with clay, resulting in a mess of tracks around the site and nothing has grown on it.  It should have been sandy loam.  
Cllr Whyberd – what will the frontage look like from the A283?  
John Cover – it is intend to keep the hedge row, the landscape plan will show what is proposed.  
Cllr Whyberd – the average house price has increased by £5000 – will you increase number from 78 houses?  
John Cover – the outline is capped at 78.  
Cllr Beglan - it is quite a good design and will blend reasonably well, there are some reasonably sized gardens.

Paul Richmond – we are committed to the Commission on the Built Environment, regarding quality of development, standards have to be met on every site.  Barratts work to lift the quality of schemes since they sell quickly.  We are in competition with other house builders, over-cramped sites are not attractive.  Barratts will be building one unit a week on average, the first house takes 20 weeks.  The park will be available after the 39th house is built.  Development will commence at the front of the site.  
John Cover – the programme specifies that the houses at the front of the development will be built by mid September.  No drainage or pumps will be required, bore holes have been checked.  
Cllr Beglan – methane emissions were discussed in the past.

John Cover - there is no organic matter below the site and therefore no methane gas, no ground gases have been found.  Hydroc have been working on it for last 5 years.  
Cllr Heeley – in terms of marketing where will new residents come from? 
Paul Richardson – local residents trading up and down from the local catchment area.  
Nick Keeley – we researched at the Horley site, many residents were from local area.  
Cllr Beglan –a lot of houses in lanes are occupied by retired people from the suburbs.  

Cllr Heeley – what sort of price bands?  
Paul Richardson - things change but we will provide prices when they are available.  Down sizers sometimes snap up the smaller properties.  
John Cover – we know that Barratts don’t enjoy the best reputation, but Hartley Wintney Parish Council Chairman was very pleased with quality of the build in the parish and the way in which it was conducted, commended.  The second phase of building sailed through planning because it had local support.  
Cllr Beglan – HDC have not communicated with us, would you be able to give us a schedule of what is happening.  
Nick Keeley – we are happy for open lines of communication and will provide a schedule of key dates.  
Cllr Beglan - HDC are going through cost cutting procedures and struggle to keep us informed.  
Paul Richardson - affordable housing residents are selected from an HDC list, Barratts have no influence, key workers often go into houses.  The Housing Association will soon be selected, WPC will be informed.
Paul Richardson – the best reference is the Hill Barn site in Worthing, currently half way through.  
An informal discussion followed.  
Cllr Heeley – thanked Barratt’s representatives for attending.  
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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